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Abstract
Childcare scarcity is a widespread phenomenon and chal-
lenge with many implications for childhood development. Re-
searchers conducted a qualitative study to foreground local 
knowledge and discover policy-relevant implications to drive 
reform efforts for this critical early period. Stakeholders, in-
cluding administration leaders, directors, teachers, staff, and 
parents, were asked to describe the most urgent and vital is-
sues in the childcare shortage. Findings reveal an intertwined 
set of factors, with financial concerns being a large but not 
sole part of the picture. All participants mentioned children’s 
behavioral health as a significant challenge. Stakeholders 
raised concerns about how many adults children may interact 
with throughout their time in childcare – putting them at risk 
for social-emotional issues. Expanding access to childcare 
alone will not solve the problem without other supports ad-
dressing these concerns. Implications for future research and 
partnerships to address challenges are discussed. 
 

Not just money: Lack 
of childcare access 
from stakeholder 
perspectives
Children’s experiences with their primary caregivers during 
the first few years of life create rich opportunities or lasting 
deficits because of the potency of interactions within these 
contexts (Huston & Bentley, 2010). The formative years and 
experiences shape the cognitive, language, and socio-emo-
tional skills that influence young children’s future learning 
and development, 60 percent of whom encounter non-paren-
tal care (Redford et al., 2017). The type of childcare children 
receive may vary significantly over a child’s first five years, 
especially in rural areas, due to factors such as access, local 
resources, and cost (Morrissey et al., 2022).

Access to quality childcare is essential for healthy communi-
ties. Not only is early childhood care the foundation for later 
learning and development, but parents are better able to en-
gage in the workforce when they have consistent, trustworthy 
childcare. Two-thirds of children under five have working 
parents (Malik et al., 2018). There is also a national trend of 
underfunded childcare, resulting in a lack of access to quality 
licensed childcare that could be described as a national crisis 
(Malik et al., 2018). Parents living in rural communities have 
even less access to childcare than in urban areas, and the 
quality of what is accessible is not well-known. The Rapid 
Survey Project at Stanford University (2022) reported over 
75% of parents surveyed were looking for childcare and 
struggled to find affordable care. A recent Save the Children 
Action Network report (2022) found 55% of rural families 
said access to childcare has worsened since the COVID-19 
pandemic. 

Large-scale national research has helped to illuminate the 
associations between childcare quantity, type, and quality 
with child outcomes. Specific local data is needed to clar-
ify how the lack of access to quality, consistent childcare 
impacts individuals participating in the system. The current 
study is a qualitative investigation of stakeholders’ per-
ceptions of the issues surrounding access to quality early 
childhood care in non-urban Midwest communities. The re-
search question addressed is: How do stakeholders involved 
in childcare perceive the crisis, barriers, and solutions to the 
childcare shortage? 

Methods
 

The current study is an exploratory qualitative investigation 
designed to identify and understand how the most proximal 
stakeholders (parents, childcare directors, teachers) see 
access and quality issues in their own settings. Focus groups, 
interviews, and open-ended surveys were used to obtain 
participants’ thoughts and opinions. The study was reviewed 
and approved (#18-342-00) by the Institutional Review Board 
of the university.   
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Participants

The study took place in a Midwestern state. Participants 
were recruited using stratified purposeful sampling. First, ad-
ministrative-level stakeholders (n=4) of the state’s Childcare 
Resource and Referral (CCR&R) network agreed to participate 
in the study and identify childcare directors from different 
communities. Next, childcare center directors (n=4), teachers 
(n=26), and two parents agreed to participate in the study 
(total n=32). 

Data collection procedures

Focus groups were scheduled at the groups’ convenience. 
The research team and a local university Extension and 
Outreach staff member facilitated the groups. Participants 
signed consent, and facilitators gave directions to keep re-
sponses confidential. Focus group members had a paper copy 
of the questions and were invited to write answers and/or 
verbalize them. Facilitators recorded each one-hour session, 
and they could ask clarification or follow-up questions. All 
groups were asked what they perceived as a primary con-
cern regarding the childcare shortage, how these concerns 
impacted children, and what barriers exist to addressing the 
problems they reported. Participants received a copy of the 
transcript of their session to ensure accuracy and quality. 
Additionally, they were asked if there was anything to add or 
take away and if the data accurately reflected their previously 
stated opinions.  

Data analysis strategy

Analysis began with thematic coding based on themes found 
in literature about childcare access and quality, followed 
by rounds of inductive coding. Using an iterative approach 
(Hsieh & Shannon, 2005) with multiple rounds of decontex-
tualizing, recontextualizing, and categorization of codes, 
researchers aim to increase the rigor and trustworthiness of 
the interpretation of the data. Coding was conducted using 
the qualitative data analysis software NVivo (QSR Interna-
tional, 2012). The researchers began coding in the first round 

by assigning predetermined codes to each transcript. In the 
last round, the compilation of the previous cycles focused 
on bringing together insights. As a final validity check, the 
researchers considered how the results corresponded to the 
available literature (Bengtsson, 2016). 

Results
Table 1. lists the major themes and subthemes that emerged 
to answer the questions “how do stakeholders in early child-
hood see the quality and access to early childhood care?” and 
“what are the current barriers to solving this problem?”. As 
expected, the primary concerns from stakeholders regarding 
the childcare situation in their area revolved around finances 
and access. The stakeholder identified the following issues as 
essential factors in the childcare crisis.  

Finances 

Parents were concerned with the affordability of childcare, 
but they also were concerned about the childcare having 
enough resources to care for their children and provide 
stimulating activities properly. One parent commented, “I 
think I would say that in rural [Midwest state], we can’t afford 
to have one parent not working. And just, small towns are 
...  literally, there’s a library and a swimming pool. And that’s 
the only options we have for anything ... to take the kids out 
of daycare for a field trip, it’s almost impossible.” All groups 
mentioned the low pay and little-to-no benefits of childcare 
positions as significant reasons for the high turnover and 
shortage of childcare staff. Respondents acknowledged state 
subsidies and programs like state-funded universal preschool 
as avenues to provide quality, affordable childcare. Still, the 
regulations childcare centers had to follow to qualify for state 
subsidies or offer state-funded preschool made the financial 
balance untenable for some. 
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Policies, Regulations, and 
Training

All stakeholders commented on the challenges associated 
with policies and regulations that licensed childcare providers 
must follow and how these impacted training requirements. 
In fact, policies were often named as a barrier to solving the 
childcare crisis. At the same time, all acknowledged the need 
for more professional development and specific training so 
that childcare providers and early childhood teachers can 
be more effective, provide a quality learning environment 
and keep children safe. These points are particularly salient 
around infant care. One parent shared, “When I was, I think 
it was only like five months pregnant, and I called like five or 
six daycares. And I’m still on waiting lists. And my daughter’s 
19 months old”. This parent took her child to an in-home 
daycare, and “I don’t even know if my daycare is licensed. I 
assume so, but I’ve never asked. I mean, everyone recom-
mends them.”

Behavior Management 
Impacts

A surprising finding that was very clear in the data analysis 
was concern about children’s behavior. Participants observed 
children demonstrating anxious, acting out behavior. Even 
parents noted they had observed children who had difficulty 
forming relationships and required a lot of attention. Staff 
agreed with this statement by a lead teacher “I don’t know 
what to do some days when they won’t respond or anything. I 
don’t know how to handle that.”  Directors reported on the dif-
ficulties, “Teachers in daycare are working harder to get the 
kids to learn how to communicate instead of getting so mad 
and hitting people and throwing things. You lose teachers 
because these kids are violent towards their teachers, they’re 
violent towards each other, and there’s no way for the pay to 
compensate for that.”  Parental attitudes were also raised by 
directors and staff  “It really stems back on changing the at-
titude of parents of seeing us as babysitters versus childcare 
providers who have gone to school for this, who have wanted 
to do this, who this is their passion.“

Discussion
Initial findings indicate a complex web of interrelated fac-
tors. The nuanced way finances played into every challenge 
– policy, regulations, and training are multi-faceted. Senior 
staff who stay regardless of low pay may do so because of 
intrinsic rewards such as an emotional reward for caring 
for children and making a positive impact (McDonald et al., 
2018). Regardless, even dedicated staff can be pushed out 
because of a lack of support, lack of respect from parents, 
or management issues in the childcare center leading to 
stress and low morale. Supports to address these issues are 
needed. For example, providing parents with education on 
safety requirements may prompt more parental support to 
their childcare providers. Another might be helping childcare 
centers and home-based businesses improve and streamline 
their management and business practices. 

Although salaries were a major part of the financial discus-
sions, the expense of training employees was a much-dis-
cussed topic. There are no educational requirements for 
teachers and providers of licensed childcare in this state, but 
there is required training. Centers typically (but not always) 
pay employees for this training. The essential training needed 
for this state is twelve hours, covering health and safety. 
While all stakeholders want well-trained and educated people 
working with young children, training costs are particularly 
challenging given the amount of turnover the profession 
experiences. Basic training is supported by state and federal 
funding. At the same time, the workforce turnover is so sig-
nificant that funding to support new staff takes precedence 
over funding to support staff with more experience and pro-
vide more advanced training. Clearly, each stakeholder group 
in the current study felt that more training was necessary. 
Given the importance of the early childhood developmental 
window, having a well-trained staff is critical. Further, when 
staff did not have access to quality training, they were more 
likely to leave due to frustrations around working with chil-
dren’s behavior. This becomes part of an unproductive cycle.
In fact, children’s problematic behavior was a surprising find-
ing that emerged from all stakeholders, given that they were 
not directly asked about child behavior. Many participants felt 
that if childcare staff were better able to manage children, 
they would be happier and less likely to quit. Likewise, 
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parents expressed concern about their children’s exposure to 
negative behavior. The behavior management issue is likely 
exacerbated by moving children and staff from room to room 
to comply with state ratio minimums. Participants reported 
children might be assigned to a particular room and staff 
member but the children or staff may be moved to balance 
the numbers. The implications are that within the childcare 
center, children encounter multiple adults – many of whom 
may not have vital training in supporting social-emotional 
development. In the Bratsch-Hines study (2017), researchers 
found negative associations between the number of childcare 
arrangements and children’s social-emotional outcomes.

When considered alongside concerns about children’s mental 
health (McMillian et al., 2018) and the current global health 
crisis – the most vulnerable of our society are at risk for 
long-term adverse impacts with unforeseen consequences. 
Expanding access to childcare will not solve the problem 
without other supports. Expanding university-community 
involvement and partnerships may be a way to help under-re-
sourced communities find workable solutions. More specif-
ically, addressing the current findings, delivering effective 
and affordable universal behavioral health intervention 
training could benefit all stakeholders. This study was a small 
qualitative investigation, so the findings may not apply to 
other stakeholders. More work on data collection with more 
parents and different types of childcare staff could add 
more perspectives. Importantly, evaluation of strategies and 
approaches beyond increased pay are needed to provide new 
and evidence-based solutions for communities desperately in 
need of quality childcare. 
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Table 1
Themes and Subthemes



NEAFCS JOURNAL - 2023

47


